DRAFT



Sutton Benger Parish Council
The Minutes of the Sutton Benger Parish Council Meeting held at 19:45 on Wednesday 14th November 2012 at the Village Hall, Sutton Benger.

PRESENT
Councillor D Liddell, Chairman
Councillors: E Pope, K Taylor, N Davis, K Smedley, M Bragg, H Stevens, D Alexander

Councillor Howard Greenman (Kington Division) 
Clerk Mrs S Britain

APOLOGIES  59 (12-13)
Apologies for absence were received from Councillors L Workman, H Parry-Jones
INTERESTS  60 (12-13)
There were no declarations of interest.
PUBLIC FORUM 61 (12-13)
Mr John Gregory from Seagry Road attended the meeting with particular concern over the flooding which had occurred on Seagry Road on the 3rd and 4th of November. Due to the heavy rainfall the road from the brook to Le Flambé was flooded.  The flooding was exacerbated by traffic driving along Seagry Road pushing the water into the gardens of Church Farm, Church Barn and Willowbrook End, the property of Mr Gregory. Mr Gregory would like to know what the Emergency Contingency Plan is for this situation and went on to suggest that the stretch of road experiencing the flooding should be closed during the peak periods of flooding (after four hours the flooding had subsided hence road closure would not be for long).  Mr Gregory has spoken to Highways at Wiltshire Council and was informed that they would notify the duty officer who would put it on their list to come out and possibly put up a flood warning sign. The problem is that this notification via Wiltshire Council would likely take several hours by which time any flooding would have subsided and already caused damage to the properties. Highways also suggested that Mr Gregory speak to the Parish Council to see if they could help.  Mr Gregory is asking whether the Parish Council, as part of its Emergency Contingency plan, could have a couple of signs which could be deployed by the residents to close the road until the flooding subsides.  It was agreed that Cllr Workman for Highways and Cllr Parry-Jones for Emergency Planning should look into the issue in preparation for further discussion at January’s meeting. Cllr Greenman acknowledged that this area, particularly at Lower Seagry, had been badly hit by the flooding and suggested that it would be worth talking to Mr Danny Everet, a Wiltshire Council Highways Engineer, as he is responsible for establishing new highways related schemes.

Action: Cllrs Workman and Parry-Jones to follow up what can be done to address Mr Gregory’s concerns.  This should be done in time for January’s meeting.

Action: Clerk to add the issue of flooding to January’s agenda.

John Carolyn raised the issues of the need for new road name signs, in particular Queens Close, Cowley Way and Neville Terrace.  Cllr Taylor noted that nothing has been done to these signs since they were put up in about 1978.  Cllr Davis also noted that the sign for Church View was also in poor condition.

Action: To be passed over to Cllr Workman ready to discuss as part of Highways Committee in January’s Parish Council Meeting.
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING 62 (12-13)
Action arising from the previous meeting under Public Forum 46 (12-13) would be followed up with Cllr Workman who, not being present is unable to provide an update.  The minutes from the previous meeting were then signed as a true and accurate record of the meeting.
PARISH PLAN 63 (12-13)

John Carlyon (of Queens Close) had agreed to lead a steering committee to prepare the Parish Plan. He attended the Parish Council meeting to update on progress and challenges met so far.  Mr Carlyon passed round a report of progress to date and this now forms part of these minutes and is available from the Clerk.  In summary Mr Carlyon, though having initially found volunteers to join him on producing the Parish Plan has since found that enthusiasm has waned.  He feels this is mainly a result of people’s commitments not allowing them the time required. There were concerns as to the scope of the plans where specific areas should be covered by existing bodies i.e. the school, village hall, church etc. Mr Carlyon asked the Parish Council if they can provide advice to help keep the Parish Plan going. 
Cllr Taylor advised that the organisation Community First should be able to provide terms of reference for producing a Parish Plan. Previous work on strategies in the past are and have been made available and Cllr Davis has produced work and made it available showing what other Councils have done.  

To save confusion it was clarified by Cllr Taylor that the discussion is about the Parish Plan and should be referred to as such and is not a Village Plan as referenced at points in the meeting.

Cllr Liddell asked whether at this stage it is possible to get a Parish Plan off the ground. The feelings were that yes it is, particularly with the feedback and work which Cllrs Pope, Stevens and Bragg have done earlier in the year.  Mr Carlyon has produced a questionnaire and Cllr Pope proposed that the questionnaire should be sent out and a rough draft of a Parish Plan produced.  The majority agreed.

The budget of £250 was proposed to go towards the production of the Parish Plan and this was agreed.  
Action: Mr Carlyon to send out a questionnaire and work up a draft Parish Plan as far as he reasonably can.
TREE REMOVAL ON THE HIGH STREET 64 (12-13)

Though Mr Hodnett, the village Tree Warden, wasn’t able to attend the meeting he had sent through his comments which Cllr Liddell read out. As discussed in July’s and September’s meeting, Mr Hodnett still maintains that the Hawthorn Crataegus Lavallei is a good sound choice for the area. This is a variety of Hawthorn which keeps its glossy green leaves well into the winter, has plenty of white flowers in early summer and bright berries in the autumn. It grows to a maximum of 8 metres, and is hardy and drought resistant. The concern Mr Hodnett now has is that it is now rather late to be ordering the trees. Too late and the ground at the nurseries may be frozen until the spring; and the earlier in the winter a tree is planted the better its growth prospects for the following year. The proposal put forward by Cllr Liddell was that we should proceed with the Tree Warden’s advice and use Hawthorn. The motion was carried.
The Woman’s Institute have mentioned they would be interested in contributing towards a replacement tree as part of the Queens Golden Jubilee celebrations; however, Hawthorn was not a unanimous choice.  Cllr Liddell will talk to the WI Chairwoman to see if interest remains.

The budget for the removal of the trees as stated in July’s PCM was £400; to date, £195 has been spent.  As it is later in the year and the quotes received for replacement trees have been more than anticipated it was agreed that up to £200 would be allocated for the replacement of the trees plus labour costs of around £100.  
Action: Cllr Liddell to speak to WI Chairwoman.  Also to liaise with Mr Neale and the Tree Warden to get the replacement trees ordered and planted.
CORRESPONDENCE 65 (12-13)
The Clerk summarised the main correspondence items of importance. A comment was received to the Clerk from a parishioner and circulated to Councillors noting that a new post and rail complete with gates and post box is now in place by the field adjacent to the car park by the bridge near Christian Malford, on the Sutton Benger side of the road. As no one had recollection of planning permission being sought it was agreed to bring this up with the local planning enforcement officer. 

Action: Cllr Craig to follow up the above issue with the Planning Enforcement Officer keeping Cllr Greenman informed.
Action: Clerk to respond to parishioner on the above action to be taken.
DEVELOPMENT CONTROL 66 (12-13)

Cllr Craig referred to the committee report sent out and which is available from the Clerk.  Other updates are that to date there has been no application in respect of the proposed development at Hazelwood Farm.  
Cllr Greenman has still not heard back from Wiltshire Council to establish whether there is Section 106 money owed to the Parish Council from previous developments within the village.  One of these is the Wheelwright development.  The rights to draw down this money expires after five years. Cllr Greenman agreed to continue to look into this matter.
Action: Cllr Greenman to follow up on section 106 monies.
HIGHWAYS 67 (12-13)

Cllr Workman produced a highways report which is available from the Clerk and summarised as follows. The report covered the issues of overgrown hedges on Sutton Lane and a visit from Wiltshire Highways to look at the matters needing attention in the village. A couple of items have been attended to though other matters were advised by Wiltshire Council as not acute enough to demand immediate attention.  Cllr Workman will continue to keep the pressure on Highways on outstanding matters including road markings at the junction of Seagry Road and the High Street, holes in Chestnut Road, various other road imperfections, lack of visibility of 50mph sign and the overgrown grass on pathways from the Draycot Cerne bend to Sutton Benger. We are now grouped with Kington Langley and Langley Burrell Without for visits by the Community Stewards Team and the first group visit had been scheduled for November 12.  Further gateways are to be installed by Wiltshire County as a result of action by B4069 Group of Parish Councils, which should be funded by Wiltshire Council.
The dropped kerb work, carried out over the last week on the High Street, has been done as part of the Safe Route to School Scheme. There had been no prior contact made with the Parish Council about this work. Cllr Taylor feels that the position of the drop kerb on such a narrow part of the pavement will hinder some disabled persons from easily passing by this kerb.  
The unstable grit bin outside the village hall and the school was raised by the Village Hall committee as an issue.  It is confirmed that pins will be put in place to hold it firmly to the ground.
TRANSPORT 68 (12-13)

Cllr Alexander has agreed to take over the role of Transport for the village.  
Action: Cllr Workman and Clerk to forward transport information to Cllr Alexander
Cllr Craig updated the Parish Council that he has chased up the Diocese to have the stone wall falling into Seagry Road repaired.  The Diocese had instructed the work to be carried out three months ago and was concerned that the work had not been done. This work will have to go out to a new contractor to be organised by the Diocese.

PERSONNEL 69 (12-13)
Personnel had met and produced a meeting report; this is available from the Clerk.  The recommendations put forward in the report were that a finance sub-committee be established, that the Clerks hours are increased to 33 hrs and the clerk’s salary is reviewed in March 2013.  On completion of the Certificate of Local Council Administration a one spine point increase would be awarded. Time for training would also be added. Finally that there is a discussion of the ‘Community Fund’ and agreement on what to do with the monies so that the Clerk can close the issue off.  This item is to be listed on the agenda of the January Parish Council Meeting for full discussion. The recommendations in the report were accepted.  
The Clerk will attend the next Parish Forum Meeting which is also to be attended by the planning officer Brian Taylor. 

The Clerk issued a report on the activities since the last Parish Meeting.
Cllr Craig and Cllr Alexander have agreed to form the Finance Committee.

SCHOOL LIAISON 70 (12-13)

The issue of parking during the school “drop off” is still a concern. The school continues to remind parents and the Neighbourhood Police Team (NPT) is aware of the issue and has visited but without much effect.  
POLICE LIAISON 71 (12-13)
The NPT and Neighbourhood Watch are sending out more information as to what is going on in the area.  It was agreed that useful information to residents of the Parish should be put up on the Parish Councils website.
Action: Cllr Liddell to liaise with Cllr Smedley to action the above.
It was agreed that the Neighbourhood Watch signs were in need of replacing. Cllr Liddell will look into this with Cllr Workman to establish costs ready for January’s meeting.

Action: Cllr Liddell and Cllr Workman to carry out the above action.
RIGHTS OF WAY 72 (12-13)
Cllr Davis notified the Council that the footpath across the motorway bridge which has been closed for two years is now open and the stile repaired on the Sutton Benger side. However it is still obstructed on the Seagry side. It was proposed that Cllr Bragg drafts a letter to the Clerk to send out to the Seagry Parish Council asking for their assistance to get the footpath on their side reopened.  The Gate Farm problem of cattle being in the field has been clarified in the respect that it is acceptable for the cattle to be in the field and no further action is to be taken.
Action: Cllr Bragg to draft letter for the Clerk to send.
FINANCE 73 (12-13) 
The External Auditors Certificate has been approved and signed off for the end of Year Returns 2012.  
Precept The Clerk presented budget figures for anticipated income and expenditure for 2013/2014 (a copy of this is available from the Clerk). Each budget figure was looked at and discussed with a few minor amendments. The budget was then used to discuss the precept for the next financial year. 
Regarding the setting of the Grants for the Village Hall for the next financial meeting it had been noticed that the Clerk had not received its accounts but that going by previous years and the knowledge that the Village Hall Committee does have a healthy budget, next year’s recommendation is to grant the village hall a grant of £1,000 towards the upkeep of the recreation ground. This was accepted by the majority. This will be finally decided at January’s meeting for the setting of the precept and on receiving the Village Hall accounts.  

Cllr M Bragg proposed that the PCC should no longer receive a grant for its ground’s maintenance.  The motion was not carried and it was agreed by the majority that the grant to the PCC would remain at £500.  

Cllr Liddell proposed that the precept for 2013/2014 should be increased from £6750 to £8,500; there were 4 votes for and 4 votes against, the Chairman gave the casting vote and the motion was carried.  It is noted that Cllr Taylor, Cllr Davis and Cllr Bragg were against increasing the precept to £8,500 with Cllr Bragg proposing it be increased to £8,000 instead, the motion was not carried. There was also a further proposal that the precept should be set to £7,500 and again that motion was not carried. 

Action: Clerk to telephone for the invoice in relation to the cleaning of the bus stop. 

LOCALISM ACT 74 (12-13) 
Action: Clerk to update as and when necessary.
NOTICE BOARDS 75  (12-13)

This was covered in the precept discussions where it was agreed that a budget figure of £200 should be allowed for the maintenance of notice boards in the next financial year.
WEBSITE 76 (12-13)
Cllr Smedley was now recording the number of hits the website has received and would report on this at the next Parish Council meeting.  Community events could also be listed on the website.  
Action: Cllr Smedley to action the above.
WALC CRITICAL FRIEND 77 (12-13)

Cllr Pope gave an outline of the service available from Wiltshire Association of Local Councils (WALC) suggesting that it maybe useful to utilise its service to help the Council with the practice of good governance.  They would be able to attend meetings and advise on best practice.  There is a fee for the service of approximately £140 plus VAT.  The majority agreed this was a good idea but that a decision should be delayed until a new Council was in place after the election in May 2013.  
PAYMENTS 78 (12-13)
Cheques paid out since Sept (ref Clerks report):


Cheque No. 000729  Mr I Marsh

Removal of trees

£195.00


Cheque No. 000731  HMRC


PAYE NI returns

£51.89

Payments approved: 

Cheque No. 000731  Sutton Benger Village Hall  
(hire of hall in July) 

£9.20


Cheque No. 000732
 Mr Richard Martin

speed camera batteries
£3.95


Cheque No. 000733
 Fiona Dobson

Poppy Wreath

£17.00

Cheque No. 000734  Derek Liddell

Freeman of the Parish Frame
£20.00

Cheque No. 000735  Mazars


External Auditors

£162.00


Cheque No. 000736
 SBVH


Grant


£750.00

Cheque No. 000737  CPRE


Membership renewal
£29.00


Cheque No. 000738  SLCC


Membership renewal
£72.00


Cheque No. 000739  Sarah Britain

Clerks salary

£500.00
URGENT MATTERS 79 (12-13)
Cllr Greenman gave a report on a vote that took place at the last full Wiltshire Council meeting which failed to support a motion to increase the Council Tax for homes valued over £1million. Instead the council is looking at dispensing with the tax relief on second homes. 

Cllr Greenman also gave an update on an application which will be coming forward to the Parish Council.  This is for a new property at Gate Farm.  Though larger than had previously been approved the proposed new building has made compromises to reach an agreement between the owners and the planners. 
NEXT MEETING DATE

Parish Council Meeting 16th January 2013
There being no further business, the meeting concluded at 22:23
Chairman…………………………………………………….     Date………..........
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